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Irish Chess Union

The 2004 Annual General Meeting of the Irish Chess Union was held in Dublin City University, on Sunday 5th September, 2004 at 2pm.

Agenda

1. Chairman’s address

2. Minutes of previous meeting

3. Matters arising

4. Secretary’s report

5. Treasurer’s report

6. Reports of other officer’s

7. Election of Executive Committee

8. Motions proposed

9. Appointment of auditor

10. Other business 

Committee members present were Eamonn Pitts (Chairman), Shirley Flynn (Vice-Chairperson/Junior Secretary), Shannon Clements (Secretary), Gerry O’Connell (Treasurer), Johanna Lowry-O’Reilly (Junior Officer), Pat Fitzsimons (Leinster Delegate), John Forde (Connacht Delegate), Alfred (Munster Delegate), Vincent Bissett (Rating/Membership Officer)

A total of 78 members attended: Philip Munro, Allan Turnbull, Fergal O’Beirne, Oisin Benson, Seamus Martin, Michael O’Connor, John Quigley, Shane Quigley, Michael Germaine, Gerard Behan, John Maher, Bernie Stokes, Stephen Stokes, Karl McPhilips, James Vaughan, Anthony Kiely, Jamie Flynn, John Perrott, Kieran Young, Jan Mueller, Fiona Young, Ben Quigley, Richard Flynn, Mark Breslin, Petie Collum, John Forde, Delorus Kiely, Herbert Scarry, Mairead O’Flaherty, Ronan Duke, Sam Osbourne, Michael Hanley, Kyle Stokes, John Healy, Brian Collum, Darina Mueller, Kevin O’Flaherty, Stephen Moran, Daniel Morrissey, Eamma Ryan, Michael Wallace, Joe Wallace, Yvonne Breslin, Paul O’Flaherty, Rory Delaney, Tony Murphy, Anne Murphy, Hannah Lowry-O’Reilly, Ronan Sweeney, Gerard Reilly, David Grzymek, Calum Leitch, Eamon Walls, Emily Alfred, Brian Thorpe, Pat McCarrick, David Fitzsimons, James Osbourne, Thomas Lane and 7 other unknown signatures.
CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Eamonn Pitts welcomed the members to the AGM.  In his opening remarks the Chairman asked that as the Officer’s Reports had been published on the website prior to the meeting, that they be taken as read by the members, and that all material presented at the meeting would be published on the website.  This was agreed.  
Five year plan for chess: This had been adopted at the last AGM and was well in progress.

Chess recognition: To date all efforts to have chess recognised as a sport in Ireland had failed. A detailed application had been made to the Sports Council. The main objection was that sport should be seen as a physical activity. Eamonn thanked Pat McCarrick for his lobbying of government officials. It was noted that individual bodies / events had been very successful in getting sponsorship, but not as a national body.

Coaching: Kevin O’Connell’s coaching course certificates would be sent out within six weeks. The ICU ran an adult coaching course in January however this had been very poorly supported.
Code of Practice: The work on the document was ongoing. However general views were that it was too long in its current format.

Membership: Over the year the Junior Committee had been very active and the Irish juniors had been very successful.

Grand Prix: This new event will start in Galway in a weeks time, ending next June. A cup has been set aside for the top event.

Ratings: Vincent Bissett was thanked for his work on the ratings over the year.
Membership: The fee collection over the year had worked well, and the adult fee was now being increased from 20 to 25 euro.

Irish Chess Journal: two members from St. Benildus John Healy and Kevin Burke had offered to edit the bulletin.

Website: This was currently been updated and IM Mark Orr was project managing the development.

Disciplinary Committee: The investigation into the suspension of FM Colm Daly had found that the actions of the Executive Committee in removing him from the Olympiad team had been justified.  Mr Daly had in the meantime formally resigned from Irish chess and was now a member of the USCF.
Eamonn thanked the members of the Committee for their work over the last year, and then opened his address to comments from the floor:

Michael Germaine asked regarding the submission to the Sports Council, whether it would be helpful if every club sent a letter in support. Eamonn asked Pat McCarrick to comment on his suggestion regarding a petition. Pat suggested that we re-submit the application with the backing of Irish celebrities e.g. Denis Irwin, along with a presentation including representatives from all affiliated bodies (e.g. Braille, Correspondence, Olympiad representatives etc). Brian Thorpe mentioned that Steve Davis had been president of the BCF.  Stephen Stokes offered to circulate any petition around the student organisations. It was mentioned that only 18 of the EEC countries recognised chess as a sport, and that generally it was the English speaking countries that didn’t. Michael stated that EU money was available for junior events, and could this fact be used to take chess recognition forward, and also that as chess was a community games event could this be used – Bono had been a member of Phibsboro Chess Club and had won a medal at the games. Eamonn stated that the community games had not been setup by the state, and there couldn’t be used. It was also asked whether lottery money was available. Eamonn stated that we would need sports recognition to get this, and that a senior legal representative had been asked to look at the current legislation. Stephen Stokes asked if the ICU had approached the opposition parties, and whether the ICU should consider writing to TD’s in their own constituencies. Eamonn replied that the opposition parties had been approached with good response but no outcome to date.
Ronan Duke asked that the Grand prix be better advertised.

Johanna Lowry-O’Reilly asked that support should be given towards family membership. Eamonn stated that this would be considered at the next Executive meeting. Gerry O’Connell stated that in the past, a family had paid the full amount and had then submitted a request to the treasurer for a rebate.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS AGM, AND MATTERS ARISING

The minutes of the 2003 AGM had been posted on the ICU website since last year and the Chairman asked if they could be taken as read by the members present. It was proposed to do this by Michael Germaine and seconded by John Alfred.

Regarding the matter concerning Colm Daly, Pat Fitzsimons stated that he had been banned from the ICU, yet he had played in Malahide Tournament, and was there come confusion. Eamonn Pitts stated that the ICU could only ban Mr Daly from its own events and did not control other events, with their own organisers and controllers.

SECRETARY’S REPORT

Shannon Clements read the secretary’s report. During the last year the Executive Committee had met seven times on 11th October 2003, 23rd November 2003, 11th January 2004, 29th February 2004, 16th May 2004, 4th July 2004 and 1st August 2004. Members of the Executive Committee had been Eamonn Pitts (Chairman), Shirley Flynn (Vice Chairperson), Shannon Clements (Secretary), Gerry O’Connell (Treasurer), Johanna Lowry-O’Reilly (Junior Officer), John Alfred (Munster Delegate), Pat Fitzsimons (Leinster Delegate), David Houston (Ulster Delegate) and John Forde (Connacht Delegate). The Operations Sub-Committee assisting the Executive had been Vincent Bissett (Membership Officer and Rating Officer) and Michael Crowe (Development Officer).  The posts of Tournament Director and PRO had not been filled during the year.

The Irish Championships: This was held in Limerick from the 10th to 18th July 2004. FM Joe Ryan and FM Gawain Jones from England shared first place in the Senior event with Joe becoming the 2004 Irish Senior Champion. The Intermediate title was won by John White and the Irish Junior title by Daniel Lynch.

National Club Championships: This event took place in Dublin this year and was organised by Phibsboro Chess Club. The four team event was won by Rathmines/Crumlin with Phibsboro coming second. These two teams declined their position in the European Club Championship to be held in Turkey from the 2nd to 10th October, and the positions went to the runners up Dublin and Fisherwick, however only Dublin would be able to send a team.

European Team Championship: This was held last October in Bulgaria. Ireland was represented by a men’s team comprising IM Brian Kelly, FM Sam Collins, Daire McMahon and Anthony Fox. The team finished 32nd out of 37 teams.

Olympiad: The 36th Olympiad will be held in Mallorca this year from the 14th to 31st October. The men’s team will comprise GM Alexander Baburin, IM Brian Kelly, IM Mark Quinn, FM Sam Collins, IM Gavin Wall and FM Joe Ryan. The women’s team will comprise Suzanne Connelly, Gearoidin Ui Laighleis, Deborah Benjamin and Hannah Lowry-O’Reilly.

Cork 2005: Next year Cork will be the European Capital of Culture for 2005. As part of the programme of events, Cork Chess Club is running an international chess tournament, designated by the European Chess Union as the inaugural European Union Championship. This ten round FIDE Rated event will be held from the 21st to 31st March 2005.

Website: The ICU website is currently being redeveloped with a professional hosting service to provide a better service to our members. The first phase of this will see an working version ready in the next few weeks. It is planned to combine this work with the publication of the electronic journal, which unfortunately did not get started during the last year.

Shannon thanked all the members of the Committee for their work over the last year, with special thanks to Vincent Bissett, stepping down this year as membership officer.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Gerry O’Connell presented the accounts for the year (1st May 2003 to 30th April 2004) to the meeting. The income and expenditure account for the period from showed that we had an income of €19,716 and expenditure of €17,094 giving a profit of €2,622 (compared to a profit of €1,026 in the preceding period).  The bank balance was €10,077. The report was seconded by Pat Fitzsimons, and accepted by the members.
REPORTS OF OTHER OFFICERS

Most of the reports of the other officers had been posted on the website, and it was taken that these had been read.

Ratings Officer – Vincent Bissett: The report of the year from 1st September to 31st August was presented, as on the website. David Murray would be assisting Vincent over the next year in preparation to taking over as the Ratings Officer next year. Only ‘valid’ paid up members had been given ratings.
Ratings Membership – Vincent Bissett: Vincent was currently looking for someone to take over the Membership Officer role as he had stepped down.  The membership was up approximately 20% on last year, with approximately 60% of this from juniors. It was thought that with the continued good work of the Junior Committee and tournaments, that it should be possible to get the membership up to 1000 next year.
Junior Officer – Johanna Lowry O’Reilly:  Johanna read out the report as presented on the website.

Development Officer – Michael Crowe: Eamonn Pitts stated that a report hadn’t yet been received, but that he would have it published later on the website.

ELECTION OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

There was only one nomination for each of the positions.

	Position
	Name
	Proposer
	Seconder

	Chairman
	Eamonn Pitts
	Executive
	John Quigley

	Vice-Chairperson
	Shirley Flynn
	Executive
	Stephen Stokes

	Secretary
	Shannon Clements
	Executive
	Stephen Stokes

	Treasurer
	Gerry O’Connell
	Executive
	John Quigley

	Ratings Officer
	Vincent Bissett
	Executive
	Thomas Lane

	Development Officer
	Michael Crowe
	Executive
	Pat McCarrick


There were two nominations received for the position of Junior Officer, Johanna Lowry-O’Reilly and John Alfred.  Ballot slips were given to all members and each candidate was given three minutes to speak on their proposals. Questions were then asked from the floor. Ballot papers were counted with 18 votes for Johanna and 48 for John. John was declared the new Junior Officer, and he thanked Johanna as outgoing Officer for her work to date, as did Eamonn Pitts on behalf of the Executive.
There had been no nominations received for the position of Membership Officer, and Eamonn Pitts asked if there were any nominations from the floor. James Osbourne put his name forward. Stephen Stokes proposed him and Shirley Flynn seconded him. James was duly declared as the new officer.

The PR Officer position had been informally held by Pat McCarrick, as he was not able to attend the committee meetings. Eamonn Pitts proposed that he should act in full capacity of the role without having to attend meetings, and Vincent Bissett seconded this.
Gerry O’Connell proposed John Healy and Kevin Butler as joint editors of the Irish Chess Journal / Bulletin. John Healy gave a brief summary of work to be done and stated that contributions would be welcomed from the membership.

There were no nominations for Tournament Controller.  Gerry O’Connell outlined the role which would include the Irish Championships, Irish Open (usually with the LCU), All Ireland Provincial, and the National Club Championship. It would also be required to maintain the calendar of events being held in the country. John Alfred suggested that the position should be advertised on the website. Stephen Stokes said that he would consider the position and let the executive know at a later date.
MOTIONS

The following motions were proposed:

(1) That the AGM ratifies the "ICU Code of Practice for children in chess". (ICU Executive)

(2) That the role of the International Selection Committee be expanded to include selection for all Irish representative Tournaments, both Senior and Junior (ICU Executive)

Motion 1

The Junior Committee had only discussed their thoughts on the document yesterday, but in principle they thought that it was too long and repetitive, and that a summarised version should be produced. Various suggestions had been received from Josephine Quigley.  Eamonn Pitts said that we may end up with 2 documents, one shortened version and the full detailed one. It was agreed to amend the motion to include for these two versions to be produced, and to read:

That the AGM ratifies the "ICU Code of Practice for children in chess", and that it be produced in two versions to include a shortened summary as well as a detailed long version.
The acceptance of the amended motion was proposed by John Alfred and seconded by Fergal O’Beirne. All present were in favour.
Motion 2

It was also proposed that juniors must play at the Junior Championship to be eligible for international selection. John Healy asked if too much of a burden was imposed on the committee, however Eamonn Pitts said that as only a few meetings per year were required that there wouldn’t be. John Quigley asked if junior selection was based on ratings or winning the Irish Championship. Eamonn explained the procedure.
The motion was seconded by Eamonn Pitts and all present were in favour.

APPOINTMENT OF AUDITOR

It was recommended by the Executive that Fred Armstrong remain as auditor.  This was proposed by Gerry O’Connell and seconded by John Quigley. There were no other nominations.
OTHER BUSINESS

The Irish Blitz Championship comprising 3 sections was held prior to the AGM.  The winners were:
SENOR


1st Stephen Brady

2nd Jorg Weiderman

INTERMEDIATE
Joint 1st John Healy & Philip Monro (won on tie-break by John Healy)

JUNIOR


1st David O’Mahoney
2nd Shane O’Connor

Stephen Brady was nominated as the Senior Player of the Year, and received his presentation prior to the meeting.

In recognition of Herbert Scarry’s contribution to Irish Chess, a cup was commissioned, to be known as The Herbert Scarry Cup. This will be given to the senior winner of the Grand Prix tournament. A plaque was presented to Herbert at the meeting. Herbert thanked the Committee for this acknowledgement.
Fergal O’Bierne mentioned the previous interprovincial tournament, and that there had been a problem with the payment of the room hire. Gerry O’Connell said that if an invoice was received it would be refunded to the Leinster Chess Union.

Johanna Lowry-O’Reilly proposed that more than €2 be put back into Junior Chess from the €10 junior membership fee. This was seconded by Fergal O’Beirne, and accepted by a vote. Gerry O’Connell also mentioned that a ladies prize had been given to the Malahide tournament and that this €32 was available to any tournament with a ladies prize, if requested.

It was suggested that there should be a general membership package which would indicate what you get as a member of the ICU, and that this should be available at tournaments.  Johanna Lowry-O’Reilly mentioned that the BCF have a junior package for new members.

James Osbourne suggested that all juniors should get better coaching, not just those selected for international representation. Eamonn Pitts said that there were limited funds/resources available for the team coaching, however the suggestion would be passed on to the Junior Committee. James also suggested that a member of each club should be given coaching training that could be brought back to the clubs.
Stephen Stokes asked if there were any plans to set up a technical department to ensure that coaches have all the computer tools available to successfully coach. Eamonn Pitts stated that this was not planned, and any of the coaches that did give coaching to at international level would have the necessary software already. Pat McCarrick suggested that it may be better to spend money on coaching at home prior to events rather that on sending the coaches to the events.

Gerry O’Connell encouraged members to include an e-mail address on their membership forms.

Ronan Duke reminded the members present of the forthcoming Galway Congress.

There being no further business, the Chairman thanked the members and closed the meeting.
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